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BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA 

 
TUESDAY 10:00 A.M. SEPTEMBER 26, 2017 
 
PRESENT: 

Marsha Berkbigler, Vice Chair 
Kitty Jung, Commissioner 

Vaughn Hartung, Commissioner 
 

Nancy Parent, County Clerk 
John Slaughter, County Manager 

Paul Lipparelli, Deputy District Attorney 
 

ABSENT: 
Bob Lucey, Chair 

Jeanne Herman, Commissioner 
 
 The Washoe County Board of Commissioners convened at 10:00 a.m. in 
regular session in the Commission Chambers of the Washoe County Administration 
Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, Nevada. Following the Pledge of Allegiance to 
the flag of our Country, the Clerk called the roll and the Board conducted the following 
business: 
 
17-0771 AGENDA ITEM 3  Public Comment. 

 
Ms. Darlene Hesse spoke in support of Wildcreek Golf Course, saying it 

would be a great loss to tear down a $30 million course with only three years remaining 
before the effluent water was paid for. She asked whether there was a budget for building 
schools and stated there was not a need for outrageously expensive schools. She 
remarked the loss of the golf course would be a loss for golfers and animals. 

 
Ms. Tracy Hall gave examples of Lemmon Valley residents who were still 

experiencing housing issues. She noted she was still in temporary housing and had to 
board her horse at a cost of $225 a month; she said her horse needed to live with her at 
her home. She stated Division Director of Engineering Dwayne Smith was supposed to 
contact the owners of flooded homes in Lemmon Valley but she had not heard from him. 
She mentioned she wanted to leave Nevada and Washoe County. She asked the Board to 
come up with a plan to provide relief. 

 
Ms. Tammy Holt-Still provided a handout which was distributed to the 

Board and placed on file with the Clerk. She announced the State of Nevada approved the 
refurbishing of a well and praised the County for providing dirt to residents around Idaho 
Street to protect their properties from water. She compared the Black Rock Desert to 
Swan Lake and claimed the Lemmon Valley playa was not dry because water was being 
pumped into area aquifers and because of development in water retention areas. She 
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requested the County maintain the culverts in the area and cautioned the Hesco barriers 
on Lemmon Drive could be damaged by fast drivers. 

 
Mr. Sam Dehne spoke about Burning Man, the International Guard, Colin 

Kaepernick, The Reno Gazette Journal, and a school bond tax. 
 
Mr. Ryan Gerchman asked the Board when discussing restructuring the 

Citizen Advisory Boards (CABs) to consider that each area had individual needs and 
concerns. He asked the Board to keep the integrity of the CABs in place. 

 
Mr. Cliff Low reminded the Board he had asked what could be done to 

reduce the number of wildfires. He asked what percentage of those fires was determined 
to be caused by human action and what the cost was to taxpayers. He stated investigating 
the causes of fires would help improve public safety and reduce the cost to the public. He 
requested the Board direct the Manager to explore what could be done to reduce the 
number of fires impacting the area. 

 
17-0772 AGENDA ITEM 4  Announcements/Reports.  

 
County Manager John Slaughter announced they would remove and 

postpone Agenda Item 5G3 until the October 10, 2017 meeting. 
 
Commissioner Hartung stated he attended the Palmer Engineering 

Building renovation. He praised the University of Nevada Reno’s (UNR) engineering 
program and the seismic lab. 

 
Commissioner Jung noted she and Commissioner Hartung would be 

attending the Nevada Association of Counties’ meeting in Winnemucca and she hoped to 
return with best practices for emergency management and wildland fires. 

 
 CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – 5A THROUGH 5G5. 
 
17-0773 5A Approve an Agreement in Support of Pro-Bono and Low-Cost Legal 

Services for Elderly between Washoe County and Washoe Legal Services 
in the approximate annual amount not to exceed [$65,000] funded by 
applicable court filing fees, retroactive July 1, 2017 to June 30, 2018, 
with the provision for up to one (1) - one (1) year extension at Washoe 
County’s option in support of pro-bono and low-cost consumer related 
legal services for the elderly, and approve necessary resolution for same. 
Human Services Agency. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0774 5B  Approve the renewal of the Veterinary Clinical Affiliation Agreement 

between Truckee Meadows Community College and the County of 
Washoe on behalf of Regional Animal Services for the placement of 
veterinary technician students at the Regional Animal Services veterinary 
facility.  Animal Services. (All Commission Districts.) 
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17-0775 5C1  Approve an Intrastate Interlocal Contract Between Public Agencies 

between Washoe County and Business Enterprises of Nevada of the 
Rehabilitation Division of Nevada’s Department of Employment, 
Training and Rehabilitation, for the continued operation of vending 
machine and concession services within County facilities as required by 
NRS 426.640, from October 1, 2017 through September 30, 2020. 
Community Services. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0776 5C2  Approve a request to initiate proceedings to amend the Washoe 

County Code (Chapter 80 - Public Works; County Property) pursuant to a 
request by Commissioner Lucey; and direct the County Clerk to submit 
the request to the District Attorney for preparation of a proposed 
ordinance, pursuant to Washoe County Code Section 2.030 and 2.040. 
Community Services. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0777 5C3  Approve a sole source purchase (Turf Star, Inc.), of a Toro GM5900 

Groundsmaster Mower [$91,128.35]; and, if approved, authorize the 
transfer of $91,128.35 from Public Works Function 050 to Culture and 
Recreation Function 080 and direct the Comptroller’s Office  to make the 
appropriate budget adjustments; and further, authorize annual aggregate 
spending to Turf Star, Inc. to exceed $100,000 for medium equipment 
fleet maintenance through June 30, 2019. Community Services. 
(Commission District 3.) 

 
17-0778 5D1  Approve to accept a Victim of Crime Act (VOCA) grant to the 

District Attorney’s Office in the amount of $50,000 ($12,500 required 
match), from the State Division of Child and Family Services (DCFS) to 
provide counseling services at the Washoe County Child Advocacy 
Center and supplies related to the program; retroactive from July 1, 2017 
through June 30, 2018. Direct the Comptroller to make the necessary 
budget amendments. District Attorney. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0779 5D2  Approve to accept a Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) grant 

to the District Attorney’s Office in the amount of $35,000 ($11,666.67 
required match), from the State Division of Child and Family Services 
(DCFS) to provide counseling services at the Washoe County Child 
Advocacy Center and supplies related to the program; retroactive from 
July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018. Direct the Comptroller to make the 
necessary budget amendments. District Attorney. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
17-0780 5E1  Approve staff recommendation the Washoe County Board of 

County Commissioners nominate Jason Geddes to the Board of Directors 
of the Nevada Clean Energy as the Washoe County nominee to submit to 
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the Governor to fill a term of 3 years from the appointment. Manager. 
(All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0781 5E2  Acknowledge Receipt of the Washoe County Human Services 

Agency Senior Services Contracts Audit Report from the Internal Audit 
Division. Manager. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0782 5E3  Acknowledge Receipt of the Three-Year Schedule of audits for 

Internal Audit Division. Manager. (All Commissioner Districts.) 
 
17-0783 5E4  Acknowledge Receipt of Annual Report from the Internal Audit 

Division for FY 2016-17. Manager. (All Commissioner Districts.) 
 
17-0784 5E5  Approve an Our Town grant award from the National Endowment 

for the Arts, in the amount of $75,000 ($81,071 cash match), for the 
Washoe ArTrail project retroactive from August 1, 2017 - July 31, 2019; 
and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget 
amendments. Manager. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0785 5E6  Approve to accept a 2018 Nevada State Emergency Response 

Commission (SERC), Operations, Planning, Training and Equipment 
(OPTE) grant for [$29,000.00, no County match required] including 
funds to be used for food purchases and non-employee travel. Grant 
Term is retroactive to July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018. If approved, 
authorize Chairperson to execute grant documents and authorize the 
County Manager or his designee, to sign Sub-Grant Agreement between 
Washoe County and the Regional Emergency Medical Services Authority 
(REMSA) in the amount of $9,200.00: and direct the Comptroller’s 
Office to make the appropriate budget amendments. Manager. (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0786 5F1  Approve agreement between Washoe County and Renown Regional 

Medical Center for performing autopsies in the Washoe County Regional 
Medical Examiner’s Office with estimated revenue of [$7,000] for a 
period of one year retroactively effective January 27, 2017. Regional 
Medical Examiner. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0787 5F2  Acknowledge publication of notice of intent to augment budgets and 

approve resolution  to augment the General Fund in the amount of 
[$71,550] to appropriate revenue generated by the Regional Medical 
Examiner’s Office from previously unbudgeted sources; and approve 
agreement between Washoe County and Nevada Donor Network for use 
of the Washoe County Regional Medical Examiner’s Office facility for 
postmortem tissue donation for a period of up to three years, with 
revenues totaling [$314,949], effective September 26, 2017; and authorize 
the Human Resources Department to create a full time Medicolegal Death 
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Investigator/Technologist position pending approval of the Job Evaluation 
Committee; and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the appropriate 
budget amendments (zero net impact to General Fund). Regional Medical 
Examiner. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0788 5F3  Accept grant funding [$62,856.00 with no county match] from the 

State of Nevada Department of Health and Human Services for labor and 
travel expenses relating to the National Violent Death Reporting System, 
retroactive from September 1, 2017 through August 31, 2018, and 
authorize the Chief Medical Examiner & Coroner of the Washoe County 
Regional Medical Examiner’s Office to sign the award and approve 
amendments, and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary 
budget amendments. Regional Medical Examiner. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
17-0789 5G1  Authorize the grant application for the 2017 Justice Assistance Grant 

(JAG) Program Award (CFDA #16.739), Office of Justice Programs, 
Bureau of Justice Assistance through the Reno Police Department. With 
this funding, WCSO’s anticipated award will be [$52,468.00, no County 
match required] for purchase of Law Enforcement equipment, Law 
Enforcement related training and travel, and overtime; and approve the 
Interlocal Agreement between the City of Reno, on behalf of the Reno 
Police Department, Washoe County, on behalf of the Washoe County 
Sheriff’s Office and City of Sparks, on behalf of  the Sparks Police 
Department for the Management and Disposition of 2017 Justice 
Assistance Grant (JAG) Program. Sheriff. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0790 5G2  Approve the direct grant award from the State of Nevada, Office of 

Criminal Justice Assistance FFY 2017/2018 Justice Assistance Grant 
(JAG), Project No. 17-JAG-234 for [$11,700, no County match required] 
to purchase a Narcotics Screening Instrument to be used in the Forensic 
Science Division for the grant period of 10/1/17 through 9/30/18 and if 
approved, direct Comptroller’s Office to make necessary budget 
amendments. Sheriff. (All Commission Districts) 

 
17-0791 5G4  Approve recommendation that the Board of County Commissioners 

designate two pre-determined parking stalls at the Washoe County 
Sheriff’s Office for purposes of establishing an E-Commerce zone. 
Sheriff. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
17-0792 5G5  Approve the Joining Forces 2018 grant [$80,500.00, No cash match 

required; 25% in-kind match required] from the Nevada Office of Traffic 
Safety (OTS) to cover overtime costs related to conducting Traffic 
Enforcement Checkpoints and events and for limited travel expenses, for 
the grant term of 10/1/17 through 9/30/18 and if approved, direct 



PAGE 6  SEPTEMBER 26, 2017 

Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget amendments. Sheriff. 
(All Commission Districts.) 

 
 On the call for public comment, Mr. Sam Dehne spoke about the consent 
agenda and Open Meeting Law. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Chair Lucey and Commissioner Herman absent, it was 
ordered that Consent Agenda Items 5A through 5G5 be approved with the exception of 
Item 5G3. Any and all Resolutions or Interlocal Agreements pertinent to Consent Agenda 
Items 5A through 5G5 are attached hereto and made a part of the minutes thereof. 
 
 Deputy District Attorney Paul Lipparelli stated because there were only 
three Commissioners present it would take a unanimous vote to pass any item. 
 
 BLOCK VOTE – 10 THROUGH 13. 
 
17-0793 AGENDA ITEM 10  Recommendation to approve the CY 2018 Health 

Benefits Program for employees, retirees, and their dependents at an 
approximate annual cost of $53.5 million, and authorize the Director of 
Human Resources/Labor Relations to execute all insurance contracts and 
service agreements pertinent to the Health Benefits Program. Human 
Resources. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Chair Lucey and Commissioner Herman absent, it was 
ordered that Agenda Item 10 be approved and authorized. 
  
17-0794 AGENDA ITEM 11  Recommendation to approve Washoe County 

Family Medical Leave Act Policy. Human Resources. (All Commission 
Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Chair Lucey and Commissioner Herman absent, it was 
ordered that Agenda Item 11 be approved. 
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17-0795 AGENDA ITEM 12  Recommendation to approve the Work Program 
Volunteer Agreement between the County of Washoe (Department of 
Juvenile Services), and the Boys and Girls Club of Truckee Meadows 
(BGC), to provide available work crews to perform community services 
on a volunteer basis (volunteer services) at the Donald W. Reynolds 
Facility, the William N. Pennington Facility and the Bresson Avenue 
Facility; the agreement will be effective upon execution and shall remain 
in effect for a period of two years. Juvenile Services. (All Commission 
District.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Chair Lucey and Commissioner Herman absent, it was 
ordered that Agenda Item 12 be approved. 
 
17-0796 AGENDA ITEM 13  Recommendation to approve Community 

Development Block Grants from the Nevada Governor’s Office of 
Economic Development in the amount of $98,750 ($13,250 cash match) 
for the Gerlach Economic Development Plan, grant period retroactive 
from July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018; and $80,000 ($10,000 cash 
match from UNR) for Nevada Small Business Development Center-
Business Counseling and Training, grant period retroactive from July 1, 
2017 through December 31, 2018; and if approved, authorize Chairman 
to execute grant documents and to authorize the County Manager to sign 
the Sub-Grant Agreement between Washoe County and the University of 
Nevada Reno Small Business Development Center in the amount of 
$80,000 ($10,000 cash match from UNR); approve Resolution necessary 
for same; and direct the Comptroller’s Office to make the appropriate 
budget amendments. Manager. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 There was no public comment on this item. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Chair Lucey and Commissioner Herman absent, it was 
ordered that Agenda Item 13 be approved, authorized, and directed. 
 

* * * * * * * * * * * 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Chair Lucey and Commissioner Herman absent, it was 
ordered that the agenda be amended to hear Agenda Item 14 at an earlier time. 
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17-0797 AGENDA ITEM 14  Introduction and first reading of an ordinance 
amending Chapter 65 of the Washoe County Code by expanding the 
permissible use of the 911 telephone line surcharge to include purchase 
and maintenance of portable and vehicular event recording devices, and 
all other matters properly relating thereto; and, if supported, set the public 
hearing for second reading and possible adoption of the ordinance on 
October 10, 2017. Manager. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 The Chair opened the public hearing by calling on anyone wishing to 
speak for or against adoption of said Ordinance. There being no response, the hearing 
was closed. 
 
 Nancy Parent, County Clerk, read the title for Bill No. 1785. 
 
 Bill No. 1785 was introduced by Commissioner Hartung, and legal notice 
for final action of adoption was directed. 
 
17-0798 AGENDA ITEM 6  Appearance: Michele Gehr, MSSW, Executive 

Director Eddy House. Presentation and update regarding data, outcomes 
and the vision of the Eddy House going forward. 
 
Michele Gehr, Executive Director of the Eddy House, conducted a 

PowerPoint presentation with the following slide titles: 423 East 6th; Eddy House; 
Central Intake and Assessment Drop-in Resource Facility for Homeless Youth; Eddy 
House Population; Nevada Stats; Cost to Community; Homeless youth are homeless for 
different reasons than adults; 2017 Homeless Youth Point in Time Count; Why Don’t 
Homeless Youth Use Adult Shelters?; Eddy House, Today; Eddy House, Tomorrow; and 
Questions.  
 

Ms. Gehr stated they served primarily non-system youth, those living on 
the street not affiliated with other programs or facilities. She noted the Eddy House had 
served 625 homeless youth in 2017 and anticipated having close to 9,000 interactions 
with over 700 individual kids by year’s end. She announced over the past year 120 youths 
managed to secure employment as a result of the program. She stated the top three 
reasons for a youth to become homeless was violence in the home, child abuse, and drug 
and alcohol abuse in the home. 93 percent of the Eddy House kids experienced a 
significant loss of a parent or primary caregiver. She said many kids lived in trees in 
downtown Reno and one young man had died from a bacterial infection from sleeping in 
a motel.  

 
Ms. Gehr relayed a statistic from the City of Reno that Nevada had the 

fastest growing homeless youth population in the country and estimated the County spent 
about $40,000 per homeless individual per year. She mentioned the Eddy House was a 
data-driven agency and the data showed if an agency could intervene before a youth 
turned 25 years old, they would not become homeless again.  
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Ms. Gehr explained the relationship-based program emphasized eye 
contact, shaking hands, and making genuine connections for the kids, many of whom 
never knew an adult they could trust. She mentioned the house typically saw 50 kids a 
day, 74 on the busiest day. She hoped the Eddy House could expand to be a 24-hour 
center with 50 beds, a commercial kitchen, and therapy and classroom space. She stated 
the Eddy House could become the first stop to ending youth homelessness and ultimately 
all homelessness throughout Washoe County. She offered to give tours to any interested 
Commissioners. 

 
Commissioner Jung asked Ms. Gehr to speak about her past educational 

background and her work in the Bronx. Ms. Gehr stated she graduated from the 
University of Nevada Reno (UNR) in psychology and genocide holocaust and peace 
studies. Later she obtained a master’s degree from Columbia University studying clinical 
social work. She was selected as one of 27 individuals to study non-profit and public 
management, learning how to run a non-profit or public agency effectively. She did her 
practicum at one of the toughest schools in the Bronx and discovered a third of the 
students making up her case load had experienced the loss of a parent or caregiver. She 
said creating a grief and loss group saw attendance increase by 85 percent. When she first 
saw the Eddy House she had a vision it could become a national model. She indicated 
when she came to the Eddy House five to ten kids a day visited, a number that had 
increased due to word of mouth and the housing shortage.  

 
Commissioner Jung urged the Commissioners to tour the facility. She 

brought up the issue of homelessness and said the County had the money to house them 
but did not have the land. She mentioned the City of Reno bought 36 units from a 
Winnemucca camp but had no place to put them. When asked by Commissioner Jung if 
she received the Planned Parenthood sex training, Ms. Gehr replied she did. 
Commissioner Jung stated job training and sexual health were the two things most 
requested by young adults. 

 
When asked by Commissioner Hartung how the Eddy House was funded, 

Ms. Gehr answered she originally developed the programming by begging throughout the 
community. She mentioned the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development 
(HUD) stated the Eddy House had the best intake they had ever seen. She noted the Eddy 
House began applying for funding with private foundations and individuals as well as for 
federal, state, and local money. 

 
Commissioner Hartung mentioned the County was trying to solve the land 

issue utilizing land owned by the Flood Management Authority and they were working 
on overcoming some hurdles. Ms. Gehr said if the Eddy House was an overnight facility, 
she felt all kids coming to the house could gain employment. Vice Chair Berkbigler 
thanked Ms. Gehr for her presentation and praised her work. 
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17-0799 AGENDA ITEM  7  Appearance: Chuck Duarte, Chief Executive 
Officer, Community Health Alliance. Presentation and update on 
Community Health Alliance. [10 minutes] 

 
 Charles Duarte, Chief Executive Officer of the Community Health 
Alliance (CHA), conducted a PowerPoint presentation with the following slide titles: 
About CHA; Mission; We’re not who we once were; 6 Health Centers; Team Care 
Medicine Approach; About Our Patients; Our Staff; Our Main Services; Medical 
Services; Women, Infants and Children Nutrition (WIC) Program; Behavioral Health 
Services; In-House Pharmacy; Health Care for the Homeless (2 slides);  Dental Services; 
Mobile Dental Outreach; Additional Services, Programs, and Partnerships; Health & 
Wellness Classes; Transportation Services; Healthy Weight Program; Food Bank of 
Northern Nevada; Exchange Enrollment Facilitators (EEF) Program; Additional 
Community Partnerships; Payment Options; For More Information; and Questions. 
 
 Mr. Duarte stated the CHA was originally the Healthy Access Washoe 
County program, formed by the Washoe County Medical Society and the Sisters of San 
Rafael. He noted when it merged with St. Mary’s Mission Outreach, most of the non-
profit assets and programs were transferred to the CHA including health centers, mobile 
services, and employees. He noted the Center for Complex Care used evidence-based 
practices to help people with serious chronic medical problems who also had other social 
problems such as homelessness. He indicated the CHA focused on making sure everyone 
was functioning at the highest level of their certification, which was better for providers 
and thus helped in recruiting providers. 
 
 Mr. Duarte noted about half their Hispanic patients spoke English as a 
second language and most of the uninsured patients were adults. He stated the only 
medical service the CHA did not provide was obstetrics but they had a relationship with 
the Renown Pregnancy Center for those services. He said the CHA’s WIC program was 
second only to that of the County. He mentioned their behavioral health care was 
integrated; in addition to helping a patient dealing with diabetes, they would also treat 
that patient’s depression and anxiety.  
 
 Mr. Duarte expressed pride in the WIC program because it was integrated 
into their medical and dental services. WIC offices were located in each health center as 
well as having several freestanding centers. He indicated while patients benefitted from 
the CHA’s behavioral health services, the biggest benefactor was the primary care 
physician by helping patients deal with their medical issues. He commented the CHA had 
around 1,300 homeless patients in their system. Classifying anyone without permanent 
housing as homeless qualified them for a host of free services.  
 
 Mr. Duarte pointed out at the recently opened dental practice at the Record 
Street location they pulled about 120 teeth and performed fillings and dentures. He noted 
complicated dental procedures would get referred to specialists. He said their mobile 
dental van visited many places including 27 Title 1 schools to provide oral education. 
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They also applied sealant to kids’ teeth free of charge, though if parents had insurance 
they would ask to bill the insurance companies for the procedures. 
 
 Mr. Duarte encouraged partnering with the County to spread the word of 
the CHA’s healthy weight program to address childhood obesity. He urged the 
Commissioners to contact their senators and congressmen to object to the Graham-
Cassidy healthcare bill which he felt would be devastating to health coverage for 
Nevadans.  
 
 Vice Chair Berkbigler praised the facility for helping the homeless and 
citizens who could not afford health insurance. Mr. Duarte offered to take any 
Commissioner on a tour and he gave gifts to the Clerk to distribute to the Commissioners 
and the audience.  
 
 When asked by Commissioner Jung why obstetrics were not covered, Mr. 
Duarte replied it was because the CHA had a partnership with Renown and did not see a 
reason to duplicate that resource. He stressed the WIC and dental vans went to the 
Renown Pregnancy Center weekly to take care of pregnant women. Commissioner Jung 
asked about the fluoridation program the County tried to push through the Legislature 
and whether the CHA got active in policy issues. Mr. Duarte explained they were active 
because they believed policy was not the same as politics, referencing opposition to the 
Graham-Cassidy repeal bill and support for Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals as 
examples. He noted the CHA hosted speaking events for Assemblywoman Amber Joiner, 
who introduced the fluoridation bill, and he mentioned 80 percent of water systems in the 
United States had fluoride programs for their water.  
 
 Commissioner Jung asked whether uninsured patients with teeth issues 
simply had their teeth pulled every time. Mr. Duarte responded the most expensive part 
of the dental work they performed was lab work and dentures. He said a lot of the work 
they did with seniors was preparing them for restorative care which often involved 
extractions. If a patient requested restorative care, the CHA offered very reduced rates 
and payment options. He told a story about getting donations for a patient with leukemia. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung asked whether the CHA worked with the two 
emergency rooms (ERs) to receive transfers of dental patients that the ERs were not 
equipped to handle. Mr. Duarte said they received referrals from all three ERs for dental 
and medical issues and added Renown Hospital’s bedside discharge staff could schedule 
patients directly into CHA’s system. Regarding abscesses, Mr. Duarte indicated patients 
needed antibiotics and pain medication and he hoped ibuprofen would be given and not 
opioids. He noted the CHA offered same-day and next-day appointments at one of their 
centers. Commissioner Hartung requested his contact information and Mr. Duarte 
provided a business card which was placed on record with the Clerk. Vice Chair 
Berkbigler praised his work and thanked Reno Councilman Oscar Delgado for attending 
the meeting. 
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17-0800 AGENDA ITEM 8  Appearance: Kim Robinson, Executive Director, 
Truckee Meadows Regional Planning Agency. Informational presentation 
from the Truckee Meadows Regional Planning Agency regarding the 2017 
Truckee Meadows Regional Plan Update. 

 
 Ms. Kim Robinson, Executive Director of the Truckee Meadows Regional 
Planning Agency (TMRPA) presented a video describing what the agency did. She then 
conducted a PowerPoint presentation with the following slide titles: Mapping Our Future; 
Who Are We?; Why Plan Regionally?; TMRPA; 40 collaborative projects; and Why Are 
We Here. 
 
 Ms. Robinson said TMRPA was designed to foster collaboration across 
the region around the use of land and issues of regional concern, placing an emphasis on 
areas of heavier population. The regional plan was maintained across a twenty year 
timeframe. She explained they planned regionally because the need for various resources 
such as water, roads, and schools crossed jurisdictional lines. She noted the data analysis 
performed by the TMRPA over the past five years was used by such groups as the 
Economic Development Authority and the Western Regional Water Commission. 
 
 She announced the TMRPA was launching the public participation phase 
of the regional update. She noted the community had changed a lot in the past five years 
and the TMRPA wanted to be prepared for further change. She invited the 
Commissioners and the public to let their voices be heard by completing a survey every 
month on the TMRPA’s website. 
 
 Commissioner Jung requested a copy of the map referenced in the video 
that outlined all areas of Washoe County that were approved for development but not yet 
built. Ms. Robinson replied she would get the Commissioners a copy. Commissioner 
Jung asked whether the region had considered incentivizing developers to do infill 
development as a way to avoid sprawl. Ms. Robinson responded there had been 
conversations about density and the TMRPA hoped to see some kind of fund that would 
allow for that. 
 
 Commissioner Jung asked whether the TMRPA was in charge of 
developing and incentivizing affordable housing. Ms. Robinson replied they were not in 
charge of that but they were working with Truckee Meadows Healthy Communities’ 
partners on a road map for an affordable housing strategy. Commissioner Jung suggested 
engaging residents who stuck it out through the recession to determine what they 
envisioned for the region along with reaching out to the new population. She spoke about 
a town in Arizona that experienced a growth boom and recommended speaking to a 
contact of hers. Ms. Robinson indicated she would follow up with Commissioner Jung to 
get that information.   
 
 Commissioner Jung remarked there was a mindset that development had 
to be in the north because it did not have good views. She disagreed and said growth 
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should be spread around all districts to avoid sprawl and institutionalized discrimination. 
Vice Chair Berkbigler thanked Ms. Robinson for the presentation. 
  
17-0801 AGENDA ITEM 9  Appearance: Gabrielle Enfield, Grants Administrator, 

County Manager's Office. Presentation and update on the Washoe 
Leadership Program [10 minutes] 

 
 Gabrielle Enfield, Grants Administrator, conducted a PowerPoint 
presentation and reviewed four slides entitled Washoe Leadership Program. 
 
 Ms. Enfield stated she was the project lead for Washoe County’s strategic 
goal of a valued and engaged workforce. She said the program was launched in 
December with recruitment and the committees began meeting in January. She noted 
there were 74 participants across 21 departments and the program was well-supported by 
the Commission, the Manager, and department heads. She indicated each committee 
defined, coordinated and led its own projects. Each committee had a Chair, a Vice Chair, 
committee members, and an advisor who could be a manager or a department head. 
 
 Elise Henriques, Vice Chair of the Steering Committee, reviewed three 
slides entitled Giving and Volunteering and three entitled Recognition Committee. She 
described the Ronald McDonald Chef’s Night as a humbling experience. She added a 
group from the Comptroller’s office would cook October’s dinner, a group from Human 
Services would make November’s dinner, and a mixed group would cook on Christmas 
Eve. She listed donations made by the Sheriff’s Office and Human Services. She 
mentioned the Shining Star award recognized the work and achievements of County 
employees. 
 
 Donnie Laque, Chair of the Steering Committee, reviewed three slides 
entitled Training Learning & Leadership. He hoped to do one speaking event each season 
and said the idea for the previous speaking event was prompted by a department head 
struggling with the issue of generational rifts. A speaking event regarding mindfulness in 
the workplace was planned for the fall. The Leadership Book Club provided an 
opportunity for those interested to share ideas and discuss how to use the information in 
the books to benefit their departments. He envisioned the speaker series turning into 
something akin to the TED Talks series. 
 
 Ms. Henriques reviewed three slides entitled Events. Mr. Laque reviewed 
slides entitled Communication (3 slides); Washoe Impact Awards; and Questions. He 
noted the Communication Committee was looking at ways for employees to be more 
networked and mentioned an online treasure hunt that encouraged employees to use the 
Inside Washoe resource. He said the entire committee came together to create the 
Washoe Impact Awards to recognize contributions to the community. 
 
 Vice Chair Berkbigler stated it was exciting for employees to get involved 
as it indicated the County fostered a good workplace. She thanked County Manager John 
Slaughter for his leadership. 



PAGE 14  SEPTEMBER 26, 2017 

 
 Commissioner Jung praised the Leadership Program’s accomplishment of 
facilitating a customer-service culture. Regarding the chef’s nights the program 
organized, she encouraged them to reach out to the Eddy House since the house did not 
have a commercial kitchen. When asked by Commissioner Jung if the program got 
involved with the employee whistleblower program, Ms. Enfield said they did not.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung thanked the presenters for their community 
involvement. Commissioner Jung added it was one reason why public servants were 
among the best people on the planet. 
 
 Vicki Jakubowski, Events Committee Chair, and Sharon Flanary, 
Recognition Committee Chair, introduced themselves. 
 
 County Manager John Slaughter indicated the program was an idea he had 
and remarked it had grown and would continue to grow. He stated the goal was to create 
a sustainable program and he felt having employees direct it would accomplish that. He 
thanked the staff members involved with the program as well as department heads. Vice 
Chair Berkbigler added it was not just the elected officials that made a County great; the 
employees were the reason the County functioned as it did. 
 
17-0802 AGENDA ITEM 15  Update on Wildland Fire Season. Manager and 

Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District. (All Commission Districts.) 
 
 Truckee Meadows Fire Protection District (TMFPD) Fire Chief Charles 
Moore presented a map which was distributed to the Board and placed on file with the 
Clerk. 
 
 Chief Moore indicated they determined a cause to the Woodchuck fire but 
were not ready to release their findings; that information would be forthcoming over the 
proceeding few days. He stated the fire burned just under 50 acres throughout three 
jurisdictions and it approached around 30 homes. He indicated there were no residential 
structures damaged. He commented there were fewer fires starting because of rain and 
lower temperatures and he hoped for more moisture. He showed a brief video of the 
helicopter response to the Woodchuck fire and noted the helicopters arrived just in time 
as the fires approached the willow trees in the Hunter Creek drainage ditch.  
 
 Chief Moore confirmed Vice Chair Berkbigler’s guess that the water was 
pulled from the Truckee River. Vice Chair Berkbigler thanked the TMFPD and all other 
departments that helped. Commissioner Hartung pointed out the topography of that area 
was extremely challenging and all three agencies were successful in their cooperation. 
Chief Moore noted the only damage was to two construction trailers at a total combined 
loss of around $15,000. Commissioner Hartung praised the expediency of the helicopters 
and thanked all responders.  
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 Commissioner Jung brought up the public comments from Mr. Cliff Low 
and requested Chief Moore return with a presentation about what the District was doing 
to address fire prevention. She mentioned hikers being on a nearby trail during the 
Woodchuck fire and asked for an update on them as well as what to do when hiking 
during a fire. Chief Moore answered hikers needed to be aware of where the wind was 
blowing and the location of the fire. He stressed the importance of self-rescue but 
acknowledged helicopter rescue could also be achieved. He said the radio transcript 
mentioned construction workers trapped behind the fire but he had not heard of any 
hikers.  
 
 Commissioner Jung mentioned the same people with homes near the 
Woodchuck fire had to be evacuated in another recent fire. She asked whether the County 
could be more proactive when discussing regional planning to not allow development in 
fire-prone areas or to require developers to install sprinkler systems in those houses. 
Chief Moore agreed and stated the wildfire hazard zone map was outdated and needed to 
be updated, adding the wildland urban interface code drove certain regulations to 
development. 
  
 Commissioner Hartung thanked law enforcement efforts between the 
Sheriff’s Office and the Reno Police Department and praised how quickly everyone 
mobilized. County Manager John Slaughter stated the Manager’s Office would work on 
Commissioner Jung’s request. He gave suggestions about how hikers should prepare for 
danger including notifying someone of their location and leaving a note in their car 
outlining how many were in the party and when they expected to return. 
 
 County Clerk Nancy Parent noted there was public comment signed in to 
speak but Vice Chair Berkbigler noted it was not an actionable item so they did not need 
to take public comment, a point supported by Deputy District Attorney Paul Lipparelli. 
 
17-0803 AGENDA ITEM 16  Public Comment. 
 
 Ms. Cathy Brandhorst spoke about matters of concern to herself. 
 
17-0804 AGENDA ITEM 17  Announcements/Reports.  
 

County Manager John Slaughter promoted the Washoe Impact Awards 
presentation on October 12, beginning in the atrium outside the Commission Chambers at 
4:30 p.m. 

 
* * * * * * * * * * * 
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11:45 a.m. There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned 
without objection.  
 
 
 
      _____________________________ 
      BOB LUCEY, Chair 
      Washoe County Commission 
ATTEST:  
 
 
 
 
_______________________________ 
NANCY PARENT, County Clerk and 
Clerk of the Board of County Commissioners 
 
Minutes Prepared by: 
Derek Sonderfan, Deputy County Clerk  
 


































